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Fran Poppell stepped down as a 
member of the CFS board following the 
December 2022 meeting. She served 
in this role for 15 years. Her thoughtful 
insight and wisdom were valuable to the 
Director and Board. We also appreciated 
her willingness to travel from her home 
in Tallahassee to Gainesville to be 
present at board meetings. 

With no prior notice, she assisted during 
one adoptive placement as a witness.  

Thank you, Fran, for your heart of 
service to moms, babies and families. 

May God bless you with health and 
happiness as you continue to serve Him.  
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When people ask what I “work at,” I 
sometimes take the easy route and say 
“I work for an adoption agency.” The 
follow up questions include “How Many 
children are waiting to be adopted” - or - 
“How long does a couple wait for a child?” 
As you know, we only place infants for 
adoption, so we are working with Birth 
Families. For that reason, we also work 
with couples wanting to adopt. We 
explain to a hopeful family that it can 
be up to two years to receive a child 
into their home, but this varies. The full 
explanation of what I do at work takes 
into account what an expectant mom 
wants for her child.

CFS Caseworkers choose to spend 
time with expectant moms. We want 
to know them well, before reviewing 
adoptive family profiles with her. 
Likewise, CFS caseworkers get to know 
prospective adoptive families through 
the Home Study process. We consider 
both parties, and offer a few profile 
books to birth families to choose from. 
Jerry likes to set aside plenty of time for 
a mom to consider her options. There 
are cases when the birth family ask the 
Caseworker to choose the family. Even 
so, it is always best for her to meet the 
adoptive family in person.

Birth Moms let Caseworkers know 
details they want for a family. Some ask 
for couples without children, a couple 
with infertility. Others want their child 
to have siblings. One mom was drawn 
to the openness of communication the 
adoptive family was willing to provide. A 
past Birth Mother found the family she 
wanted for her child on our website. She 
stated she wanted a Christian family for 
her child and liked how musical they 
were. Caseworkers did not rush to make 
a match with this family. After spending 
time with the expectant mom, and 
presenting her profiles, she ended up 
choosing the original couple! 

Once the expectant mom (and 
sometimes the dad) choose a family, 
CFS caseworkers set up a phone call 
or schedule a meeting in person. It is 
during such times that we feel blessed 
to witness how the birth and adoptive 
families interact. What begins as a 
nervous get to know you “hello” many 
times ends with smiles and even 
laughter. 

Matches Made In Heaven?
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1) Ethan & Lauren met Margaret, the birth mother of their child, at the hospital 2) Stacia & Jonathan met Shawn at the CFS office before the baby arrived.
Continued on page 2

thank you for 
your service

"It has been an honor to serve and to 
be associated  with the CFS Board of 
Directors, who are godly people with an 

unselfish mission.”

Fran as a strawberry blonde, to 
encourage others to support research 

for a cure for breast cancer.
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Recent 
Placements

Maverick Rene was placed on July 
18, 2022.  Jerry poses with the new 
parents, Rachael & Samuel.

Enslee Gracelynn was placed on 
January 15, 2023. Chase and Lauren 
are pleased to add a daughter to their 
family. Grayson is happy to finally 
become a big brother!

Some of the ways Jerry serves CFS 
“clients” include the legal paperwork for 
birth mothers and adoptive parents. 
During the signing of consents, Jerry takes 
a break with moms (and dads) to discuss 
the reason she chose adoption for her 
child.

Jerry usually walks with the adoptive 
couple as they leave the hospital.

Twenty years ago, the Board of 
Christian Family Services faced several 
challenges. Adoptions had become 
more competitive, and infant adoptions 
were down 20% nationally.  CFS had 
three licensed foster homes but no 
children in them. Funding, as always, 
was a problem. The Executive Director 
had tendered his resignation as he had 
accepted another position.

Considering these factors, the board 
questioned the direction CFS should 
take. Board member Dave Dillard stated 
that “we have an obligation to widows and 
orphans and we need to see this ministry 
continue.” And so it did. 

Within 2 months of the departure of 
Ray Crowder, Jerry Callens was hired as 
the Executive Director of CFS.  Office 
Assistant Chris Dillard shared “Jerry was 
a contract worker for CFS, and provided 
counsel and guidance to a Birth Mom” 
after Ray left CFS.  Chris continued, 
“Jerry did such a great job with this mom, 
that he was hired!.”     

204 Adoptive Placements later, 
Jerry continues to be an advocate 
for the fatherless in his role at CFS. 
Congratulations, Jerry - and thank you! 
- for 20 years of service!

20 
years!

3

CFS Expectant moms find they have a lot in common with the family they choose 
for their child. Similar interests, hobbies, and at times, physical features. Such selfless 
moms show us they want to do what is best for the child. Her focus is on the positive 
aspect of adoption.   

As Christians, do we believe such “matches” are random? Or, do we trust the match 
of birth and adoptive families are guided by Wisdom not of this earth? Who else can 
mold an unfortunate circumstance into one meant for good?

Donna L. Brooker

3) Tess and Dan got to know Savannah 
over a meal together at a local restaurant.

Continued
Matches Made In Heaven?

http://christianfamilyservices.com
http://christianfamilyservices.com
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2022 Placements 

In 2022...
6	 CFS Families received a placement, 
3	 CFS Families received other agency placements (Not Shown Here)
27	 Average Age of Birth Mothers who placed		
67%	 Of CFS Birth Mothers had other children
67%	 Of CFS Birth Mothers had significant financial need	

Sebastian February 18, 2022

James Daniel March 10th, 2022

Kennedy May 19, 2022

Maverick July 19, 2022

Eliana July 22nd, 2022

Xavier March 22nd, 2022

http://christianfamilyservices.com
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It’s another boy for Don & Carla, who 
added Jacob Carlos to their family - 

Donald and Alexander couldn’t be happier!

Jacob Carlos 2/08/22    
Don & Carla

Danny & Virginia welcome 
Sebastian Lee as their son, 

sharing their love and last name.

Sebastian 5/24/22  
Danny & Virginia

A Year In Review 2022
2022 Finalizations 

Alex & Kacy became first time parents 
when Reid Lawrence joined them to make 

them a family of three.

Reid Lawrence  6/15/22  
Alex & Kacy

Daniel & Tess received a son, James 
Daniel, into their family, making Winnie a 

big sister!

James Daniel 6/15/22      
Daniel & Tess

Terrence & Kimberly decided to start 
again when Xavier Elijah was welcomed to 
their family! Big sisters Essence and Trinity 

are pleased to have a little brother!

Xavier Elijah 9/27/22      
Terrence & Kimberly

Travis & Morgan welcomed son 
Kennedy Nathaniel, making Elyse a big sister.

 Kennedy Nathaniel 9/27/22   
Travis & Morgan

David & Evie add daughter Eliana 
Rosalyn Hope to their family and give her 

their last name at finalization.

Eliana Rosalyn Hope 10/25/22       
 Travis & Sarah
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In Memory of

October-December
2022

October-December
2022

Mildred Beadle

Joe Jacobsen

Barbara Nell Cox

Terry Hamilton

Lovelle Churchwell

Kathy Etherton

Nancy Putnal

Dawson Stanaland

Carol Townsend

Heather Lea Turney

Clayton Welles, Jr

Cal Winters

Don Price

Marybell E Pietrusiewicz

Norris & Donna Hutchingson

Dorothy Metzger-McGarry

Carl & Annie Ruth Jacobsen

Linda Case

Linda Jacobsen

 Linda Case

Linda Case

Joyce Price

Chuck & Janet Pierce

Ron Putnal

Carl & Melissa Vinson

Joyce Price

Linda Jacobsen

Polly Anne Long

Linda Case

Max Blanks
Dorothy Coat

Linda Case

Valerie Sirerns

Jim & Linda Tremblay
Stuart & Patricia Trott

Linda Jacobsen
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ing day with another baby!

When the office opened the next 
day, Jasmine, called one of the 
CFS waiting families about the 
Safe Haven infant. The couple 
prayed then joyfully said “Yes” 
to parenting the child! Jasmine 
and Donna headed to pick up the 
newborn from the hospital. Due 
to the timing of the discharge and 
the arrival of the family, the CFS 
Cradle Care family was contacted 
to keep the baby a few days. By 
the end of the week Jasmine and 
Donna headed to pick up the in-
fant to meet her forever family.

At the end of the week, Jasmine 
had put 739 miles on her car trav-
eling to be with Jerica, travel to 
the Safe Haven infant, and travel 
to the Cradle Care Family. Yes, we 
were tired and thankful for such 
meaningful work.

Do you wonder what became of 
the woman reaching out to  
Jasmine during Jerica’s labor? She 
continued to text the CFS case-
worker on call. 

Jasmine and Jerry agreed to meet 
in person with her and discuss 

what adoption would look like for 
her child. 

In the end, Jerry and Jasmine 
facilitated consents for a birth 
mother and dad within 10 days 
of the last placement! The Birth 
Parents were able to choose the 
adoptive family for their child. 
This baby was also placed with 
the CFS Cradle Care Family for 
a time. The adoptive family first 
met their baby at their home. 
Not long thereafter, this adoptive 
family completed their placement 
paperwork and took their child 
home.

In this recount of placements and 
vacation – 
WHO had the adventure? 
Jerry on vacation? Jasmine travel-
ing around the state? The Cradle 
Care Family caring for two differ-
ent babies? The adoptive families?
 
Or is the adventure one we only 
view from the outside, one we 
don’t want to even contemplate? 
The gut-wrenching adventure of 
a birth parent as they consider 
what is truly best for their child?

Recent Placments

Ryan & Kate add a daugher to their 
family, Georgia Elyzabeth!

4/26/21

Travis & Sarah welcome daughter 
Tirzah Lily to their family.

4/30/21

 

Sandra 
shreds 
documents 
that cannot 
be disposed 
of in the 
trash.

Jasmine shows supplies 
donated by Kai, a young mom 
passing on baby items!

More Volunteers!

    Workplace Giving!

Adventure...continued from page one

Rachael & Josh add son Mason 
James to their family.

05/21/21
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As staff 
navigated several 
placements (see 
front article) it was 
difficult to also 
work on Social 
Media. 

Katy Horton, who designed 
a CFS t-shirt a few years 
ago, joins the CFS team to 
create Social Media content 
and work on marketing 
development. 
A Freelance Graphic  
Designer based in  
Gainesville, Florida, Katy received her  
AS/AA in Graphic Design from Santa Fe 
College. 
Katy worships at CampusView Church and 
is in the Young Pro’s ministry. 
A native of Gainesville, Katy has a unique 
perspective on Christian Family Services 
since she has known about the ministry 
her entire life! 
Katy believes CFS provides “hope to 
women during a difficult time” and will 
strive to demonstrate this hope through 
social media.

 
But Jesus said, 

“Let the little children come to Me, 
and do not forbid them; 

for of such is the kingdom of heaven.”

Welcome

Katy

Workplace Giving Options
CFS is registered with NPO Connect
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Fran of Timberlane 
Church of Christ,  
served as a witness  
for an adoptive  
placement.
 
Inez of University City 

Church of Christ, witnessed a Birth 
Mother signing  consents. When asked 
to describe what she observed, she 
stated,

“I wanted to cry with 
her (the Birth Mother). 
She was heartbroken, 
but determined in her 
decision” (to place the child 
for adoption). 

Inez also witnessed 
the placement of 
the child with her 
forever family.

 
Terry volunteered 
with the Game 

Day 
Parking 
fund-
raiser 
for 
years. 

Now 
she helps 

in the office in a 
variety of ways. 

Alexis of  
CampusView 
church witnessed 
the placement for 
an adoptive family 
during 
her 
work 
day!

“I don’t have murderers and rapists in my family. 
I have successful drug dealers in my family. They 
have a fun looking life style. And that’s attractive to 
kids. I don’t want that for this baby. I don’t want her 

to even see it. If she doesn’t see it, she 
can’t be attracted to it…. that’s why 

I’m considering adoption.  
I see me. I’m talking it.  
I’m walking it. But I’m failing. 
I don’t even want this baby 
to see that or be attracted to 

that.”  
- Kacy

A CFS Client
(Named changed to protect identity)
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Spring ~ Summer 2021

CFS receives requests to 
adopt from couples that 
already have biological 
children. They want to add 
“one more” to their family! 
While we cannot offer an 
application to each couple 
that makes an inquiry to 
adopt, we regularly have a 
large family who is ready to 
adopt on our waiting list. We 
caution them the wait may be 
longer for them. Undeterred, 
such families feel called to 
adopt and wait in hope for a 
child to become part of their 
family.

More ways to assist the ministry of CFS

Sometimes we are asked  
why couples want to adopt.  

Some state they have

Room for 1 more!

Mother’s Day and Father’s Day  - and childless
What about a couple who long for children but are unable to become 

pregnant? Or hopeful grandparents, who long for grandchildren, but their 
married daughter/son discovers that they and their spouse have fertility issues? 

Couples may have grieved the loss of “what was hoped for” in a family. 
Quite possibly, they have had a number of medical treatments, which have 
exhausted funds, and had them on an emotional roller coaster. Once such a 
couple decides to consider adoption, they may still not be prepared for raising a 
non-biological child. 

CFS requires adoptive families to complete 
adoption training.  Adoptive couples should prepare 
to discuss adoption with their child, and how to 
discuss the role of the Birth Family with them. 

It is notable to mention that many women 
who consider placing their child for adoption seek 
a couple who cannot biologically have their own 
children.  She may seek to “bless” a family with a 
baby.

As we look at the entire adoption triade, we 
recognize it is not luck that causes a woman with an unplanned pregnancy to 
contact CFS, but the Lord who has already provided a family for her child. 

CFS Cradle Care Family

John and Charlotte and their children 
(Zayna, Julia and Jack), have served as 
Cradle Care providers for CFS since 
2012. Each year they must complete 
training, background screens, and a 
home inspection to be re-licensed. 
The last time they kept a CFS baby 
was 2015. However, in 2021 they 
have already had two babies in care!  
CFS is thankful for their flexibility to 
transport and care for these little ones. 

Becky of University City 
Church of Christ serves as 
the CFS Bookkeeper. While 
she serves in a volunteer 
role, she is a valued team  
member!

While she is camera shy, 
Becky is productive during 
her time in the CFS office. 
Most times her head is 
down as she concentrates 
on keeping the accounts in 
order.

Toby stands guard while 
“his” baby sleeps
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Donna Brooker

100th Birthday of Bill Bennett

Jerry Callens

Mary, Neil, Sarah & Laura Eppler

 Inez Brooker

Tom & Jo Brown
Bob & Fran Poppell

Pat Hogan

Jerry & Debbie Callens

HONOR TO:

Excuses, Excuses
You hear them everyday

Thank you for your patience in receiving 
the first CFS Newsletter of 2023. The 
few months of this year were extremely 
busy, which slowed the creation of 
this publication. Here are a few of the 
reasons (excuses) for the delay:

Re-licensing occurred in January, 
when it is usually in February. A 
new licensing agent required staff 
involvement to make changes to the 
screening process.

Kim was working with several 
expectant moms, most due in 
February. One mom experienced 
other medical concerns and the baby 
needed to be delivered early.

A full Financial Audit, conducted 
by CPA’s, began the second week 
of January. CFS usually has a 
Financial Review but it was time for 
a more thorough look at our financial 
processes. The review concluded 
February 16.

Jerry was working with an 
expectant mom who delivered in 
early February; he also worked with a 
Birth Mom and Dad while mom was in 
ICU and their baby was in NICU. 
Updates in next newsletter.

The same week as the mom 
Jerry was working with (above), an 
expectant mom Kim was working 
with, in another city, delivered her 
child. An update will be provided in
the next newsletter also.

As a ministry to women with unexpected 
pregnancies, CFS Caseworkers have 
been very busy this year!! CFS Staff, 
balancing both the licensing and audit, 
was fully engaged in assisting the 
expectant and adoptive families for 
consent and placement paperwork. 
More news — the details — in the next 
CFS Family Times!
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CFS welcomed a new caseworker in 
August of 2017, and was sad to see 
her leave in October 2022. As Jasmine 
Pierce begins a new chapter in her life, 
we know she will be a blessing to those 
whose path she will cross.

Jasmine served on the front lines of 
the ministry as she listened and guided 
women with unplanned pregnancies. 
Traveling throughout Florida, Jasmine 
met in person with expectant moms, 
many of whom made adoption plans for 
their baby. 

When she found herself in the delivery 
room with a mom who had no one 
else to support her, Jasmine remained 
by her side. The arrival of a child into 
this world is not all pleasant, yet her 
commitment to the women she worked 
with surpassed any discomfort she may 
have experienced during the delivery of 
the baby.  

She followed up with moms after placing 
their child for adoption, determining 
their emotional health.

Visits to pregnancy centers and 
hospitals were completed by Jasmine 
as she networked for CFS.  She was 
part of the training CFS provides to 
Pregnancy Center volunteers, imparting 
information so that they could speak 
with women about adoption.   

As her time as a caseworker progressed, 
Jasmine served CFS adoptive families for 
their Home Study and Post Placement 
Visits.  One thing Jasmine loves is taking 
pictures with CFS babies! On each 
return from the hospital or a family visit, 
she was happy to share new photos 
of the babies she worked with.  She 
uniquely linked mothers and families 
as she assisted with communication 
between the two following placement. 

When her decision was made to move 
on, Jasmine reached out to the moms 
and families she worked with during 

her five years with CFS. We continue to 
have past moms, families and pregnancy 
centers ask, “How is Jasmine doing?” 
We know she is employed and pleased 
to be closer to family, and that we are 
happy she chose to stay awhile at CFS.

Jerry, Donna, Kim and Katy did not 
wish Jasmine goodbye when she left, 
only a “see you later.” Join us in prayer 
for Jasmine’s continued success, health, 
and happiness as we continue to adjust 
to her absence.

Fairwell but never goodbye

Photos on the left: A few of the many babies Jasmine 
worked with during her 5 year tenure at CFS. Keep 
in mind, this may also mean she worked directly with 
their birth parents and the adoptive parents. What a 
blessing you have been, Jasmine!

Picture Of Jasimine’s Last Day
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